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EDITORIAL 
 

 It was a common belief in 
antiquity that the human race was 
going steadily to the bad.  In the 
beginning was the Age of Gold 
(The Garden of Eden?), next the 
Age of Silver, then the Age of 
Bronze and, finally, the one they 
were living in, the Age of Bronze.  
This may seem a bit pessimistic, 
but if we want to bring it up to 
date we may imagine we live in 
the Age of Plastic.  A material that 
required much research and brain 
power to invent brought us great 
convenience, but in the end we 
find it littering the earth, unable to 
rot down.  
 

 This is a theme through 
recent history.  As we bend over 
backwards to make life easier for 
ourselves, we have been ignoring 
the fall-out for the future of homo 
sapiens, the other creatures that 
inhabit the globe, and the earth 
itself. 
 

 Readers of this magazine may 
feel their ears have been battered 
so much by the rhetoric of Climate 
Change that they may groan to 
hear that (although many of our 
usual items can be found) it is on 
this topic that this magazine is 

focused.  But we make no 
apologies.  We are in “last chance 
saloon”, and if the global Climate 
Conference in Glasgow in 
November cannot deliver crucial 
(and painful) change, the prospect 
is grim.  It’s a threat that dwarfs 
into insignificance the concerns 
that occupy us day by day, such as 
Brexit, gas shortages, Covid and 
whether Hearts beat Hibs. 
 

 ‘God saw everything that he 
had made, and indeed, it was very 
good.’ (Genesis, 1, 31). Homo 
sapiens has an awesome 
responsibility to the earth. Will it 
go on being ‘very good’? 
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FROM THE RECTOR 

 

 
 
Dear friends,  
 

I remember with great 
fondness the late Michael Usher, a 
pillar of our community who died 
too early some five years ago.  
 

Besides the twinkle in his 
eye, I always was taken aback by 
Michael’s values, which I believe 
were deeply influenced by his 
Christian faith: He was a loving 
husband and a loving father. And 
he adored his grandchildren. So 
much so, that he would give of 
himself extraordinarily for their 
benefit. I remember a 
conversation, where Michael said 
to me in mock-desperation: 
“Markus, I just didn’t plan on 
having this many grandchildren.” 
But I sensed that he loved every 

minute of it. And he sacrificed for 
them, willingly and without 
hesitation. 
 

I was reminded of this 
recently, when I had a discussion 
on Facebook about the climate 
crisis and somebody retorted to 
my insistence of putting ecology 
front and centre: “then we can't 
fly, we can't drive, we have our 
motorways picketted [sic] and we 
won't be able to have meat, 
poultry and game on our plates. 
No.” There is not much sacrifice in 
this statement. Rather, the exact 
opposite: entitlement.  
 

Of course, it is easier to 
point out the flaws of others. I 
know I can and do operate out of 
a system of entitlement too often. 
But the climate crisis has now 
reached a stage, when we have to 
really ask ourselves: what are we 
willing to sacrifice for the well-
being of our children and grand-
children? What are we willing to 
sacrifice for the well-being of all 
life of this planet? 
 

At the heart of God’s self-
revelation is this truth: Our God is 
a God of love. God is the source, 
the fountain, the “bringer-about” 
of all love. The very fact that we 
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exist is a result of God’s love: God 
loved each and every one of us 
into being. God then continued to 
seek us in love through the words 
of words of the prophets and 
ultimately through being born of 
our sister Mary, becoming one of 
us: God’s love took on flesh so 
that we may encounter God in 
concrete and real ways. And God 
continues to be present through 
the movement of the Spirit in 
creation, whispering words of love 
into our hearts and souls.  
 

But love does not expect 
anything in return. Love does not 
operate out of entitlement or 
selfish wants and needs. Love 
sacrifices. And God’s love 
sacrificed everything on the cross.  

 
This is why both God’s 

nature as a loving God and God’s 
salvific act in Jesus are not just 
about our own redemption. They 
are indeed. But they are also 
about the redemption of life 
around us – in all its diversity. God 
invites us into sacrificial love, for 
the benefit of life, for the sake of 
life, not just in ourselves.  
 

This edition of Cornerstone 
is dedicated to eco-justice in the 

lead up to Cop26, this year’s UN 
Climate Change Conference in 
Glasgow. As part of the lead up to 
Cop26 we will welcome the Young 
Christian Climate Network (YCCN) 
to St John’s on 26th October. 
There will be a special sermon by 
Liz Marsh, a graduate student at 
New College, who recently joined 
St John’s and who is co-organising 
the UK-wide YCCN-pilgrimage to 
Glasgow. Come along to listen, to 
learn, and to embrace love with all 
its consequences: for the planet’s 
sake, for your grandchildren’s 
sake, for your own sake, and for 
God’s sake.  

 
Yours, as ever,  

 
Markus     
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FROM THE  

OPERATIONS MANAGER 

 
As this issue leads on 

Climate Change and the COP26 
conference in Glasgow in 
November, I am pleased to say 
that we have changed our energy 
supplier to a much greener one – 
and at a reduced rate! As far as 
other business is concerned, I am 
pleased to report this summer, 
despite all the challenges, has 
seen us busy with a strong, but 
lower than normal level of visitors. 
These have mainly been from UK 
based tourism in the first part of 
the season; however, we were 
aware of an increase in 
international visitors, albeit a 
much smaller percentage than we 
would usually expect. The Craft 
Fair reported around a 60% level 
of stall holders and much lower 
visitor numbers than usual but 
interestingly a higher than average 
spend making it a very positive 
experience for the traders. 
Equally, the Cafe had seen higher 
numbers than expected and 
managed through some high 
demand periods, recording a peak 
day of around £2100 taken. The 
One World Shop saw around 85% 
of a normal year's takings in July 

dropping to about 65% in August, 
however, ahead of their 
expectations for this year in 
general. Just Festival reported 
around 6,000 visits to the church 
during the three week period of 
the festival with the Peace Cranes 
and other exhibits being praised 
for the quality. Customer feedback 
overall across the summer has 
been positive, and we sit with all 
5-star reviews from recent 
Tripadvisor reviews. 
 

The hall rentals across the 
buildings have increased with a 
number of regular self-help groups 
alongside conference style events 
in the main hall with examples 
being the Soil Association, 
Edinburgh Youth Film Festival, Just 
Festival, wedding receptions and 
other events. I am pleased also to 
say the wedding diary is building 
well for 2022/23 as well as other 
events such as the Japanese 
Embassy, Social Enterprise 
Scotland, film festival and other 
inquiries for the remainder of this 
year. To assist with growing this 
area we are also holding a 
promotional event in November to 
showcase the offer and versatility 
of our venue both for the halls and 
the lower terrace businesses. This 
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will be strengthened by the launch 
of new social media content as 
well as harnessing our positive 
feedback through sites such as 
Tripadvisor. The West End has also 
now had a shot in the arm through 
the opening of Johnny Walker’s 
new £185M(!) venture across the 
road: we have already made good 
connections which will also bring 
potential new business and 
partnerships. 
 

Since the departure of Alex 
Bakes we have been using the 
space to support the Just Festival 
and Peace Crane exhibition as well 
as working on renting the unit out 
with two good leads. This effort 
has been strengthened recently as 
we received another enquiry from 
a London based organisation keen 
to set up a plant-based food 
product who ‘love St John’s ahead 
of the curve position’ in 
Edinburgh. We would like to see a 
new company installed around the 
turn of the year. 
 

We are also looking ahead 
to Christmas and what we can 
offer to attract extra business to 
keep the Terrace busy! Not for this 
year, however, but for Christmas 
2022 we have interest from the 
Assembly Rooms Christmas Fair to 

move across to us which will give 
us certainly some other 
opportunities. 
 

We have been joined by 
Denise, our new part time cleaner 
taking over from Camilla. She has 
already made a big difference and 
is working her way round ensuring 
we increase our presentational 
standards. A big thank you to 
David and Fred for all their efforts 
across the summer. 

 
Iain Herbert,  
Operations Manager 
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CLIMATE CHANGE and the 

GLASGOW COP CONFERENCE 

 
In the lead up to Cop 26 the editors 
asked four people to write about 
climate change and the Church’s 
attitude to it. We have a 
representative from the Church of 
England and the Scottish Episcopal 
Church, and our own Eleanor Harris 
(who started the Earth Be Glad 
movement) and Andrew Wright 
(Chair of the St John’s Green Ginger 
group) 
 

1.  COP26 and the Church of 
England  
(Jo Chamberlain, National 
Environment Officer for the Church 
of England) 
 

The Church of England has been 
active in calling for bold and 
ambitious commitments at the UN 
climate conference in Glasgow. But 
what are we doing ourselves about 
climate change? 
We believe that one of the marks 
that we are being faithful in our 
mission is when we strive to 
safeguard the integrity of creation, 
and sustain and renew the life of 
the earth.  
Protecting the environment is 
therefore an integral part of our 
worship, which means the 

decisions we make about heating 
and lighting our buildings are 
worship too!  
 

Net Zero Carbon by 2030 

Recognising the urgency and 
severity of the climate crisis, 
General Synod agreed that the 
Church should set out a plan to 
reach net zero greenhouse gas 
emissions by 2030. We need to put 
our house in order. 
Each parish church plays its part. 
We have created a tool to enable 
each one to use their energy bills 
to calculate their carbon footprint. 
Further tools are in development 
to allow easy carbon calculations 
for cathedrals, church schools, and 
all our other buildings. 
A series of church energy audits 
gave us the data to develop a 
practical path to net zero carbon 
for churches to follow, showing 
ways to improve energy efficiency 
and decarbonise buildings. 
Churches are run by ordinary 
people, not experts. So, we have 
developed guidance for heating 
and energy efficiency, plus a 
programme of practical webinars. 
 

Eco Church 

Creation care needs to be an 
integral part of church life and 
discipleship. A Rocha UK’s Eco 
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Church scheme really helps to 
make this happen. More and more 
churches are registering, 2,672 is 
our current total, and we are very 
proud of our 12 gold churches. 
Almost all our Dioceses have 
registered on the Eco Diocese 
scheme, and 11 of these have 
reached the bronze award. 
 

Land and nature 

Nature and biodiversity matter 
too. This year we piloted 
“Churches Count on Nature” in 
partnership with A Rocha UK, 
Caring for God’s Acre, and the 
Church in Wales.  Over 500 church 
communities took part, and over 
20,000 species records were taken 
during the week.  With this and 
other projects, we are gradually 
improving the ecological 
information we gather and share 
about the precious wildlife living in 
our churchyards.   
All this is supported by a network 
of Diocesan Environmental 
Officers. The Bishop of Norwich, 
Graham Usher, is our environment 
lead bishop. Having support at 
every level makes all the difference 
in bringing about transformation. 
Jo.chamberlain@ 
churchofengland.org 

For more information: 
https://www.churchofengland.org/
about/environment-and-climate-
change  
 
2.  The Christian Response 
(Dr Val Cameron,  Vocational 
Deacon in Training, Edinburgh 
Diocese) 
 

When talking about the climate 
crisis, many people in our 
congregations ask, “What do I 
need to do?” Whilst ‘doing’ is 
essential for all of us, we must not 
forget our spiritual and scriptural 
base. Christians across the World 
are being called to put God’s 
creation at the centre of worship, 
to commit to sacrifices in how we 
do things and what we buy, and 
speak up for what is right and just, 
as Jesus would have us do. 
The scientific evidence is very 
clear. The vast consumption of 
fossil fuels over the last three 
centuries by countries made 
wealthy through the use of cheap 
resources is now having a 
catastrophic impact on our climate 
and God’s creation. We are now 
paying the price and need to move 
swiftly to a ‘high care - low carbon 
economy’ to reduce the rate global 
warming. 
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The SEC, at Synod in June, agreed 
to being ‘Net-Zero by 2030’, 
meaning all aspects of church 
activity will ensure a zero balance 
on carbon usage. This will be done 
by divesting funds from fossil fuels 
and investing in green energy 
along with carbon offsetting, 
reuse, reduction and recycling 
schemes.  The Church in Society 
Committee has drafted a ‘toolkit’ 
to support Vestries and 
congregations to understand their 
carbon footprint and introduce 
ways in which they can work 
towards net-zero activity. 
The Scottish Episcopal Institute is 
at the leading edge of teaching and 
training that embeds creation care 
in the education and formation of 
all candidates for ordained and 
licensed ministry to ensure a solid 
scriptural and spiritual foundation 
to climate crisis activities. 
Whilst climate change, global 
warming and erratic weather 
patterns are causing visible 
impacts across the planet through 
flood, drought, fire, storms etc., it 
is the poorer countries, such as 
those in sub-Saharan Africa, that 
are experiencing the greatest 
impacts and yet they did little to 
contribute to it. This raises 
profound questions about our 

relationship with God’s creation 
and how we care for our 
neighbour.  
COP 26 takes place in Glasgow in 
November and the eyes of the 
World will be watching. There is 
pressure for the wealthiest 
countries to commit to their 
agreement in Paris 2015 in 
donating $100Bn each year to 
honour the debt to poorer 
countries in restoring the ‘loss and 
damage’ caused. 
In their joint statement, 
Archbishop Justin Welby, Pope 
Francis and Ecumenical Patriarch 
Bartholomew, iterated the urgency 
of environmental sustainability, 
the impact on poverty and the 
importance of global cooperation.  
They urge us: 
• To pray for World leaders ahead 

of COP26, 
• To listen to the cry of the  Earth 

and of people who are poor, to 
pledge meaningful sacrifices for 
the sake of the Earth which God 
has given us, 

• To choose people-centred 
profits and lead the transition to 
just and sustainable economies 
because “our children’s future 
and the future of our common 
home depend on it.” 
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3.  The Local Scene 

(Eleanor Harris, a member of St 
John’s who started the Earth Be 
Glad movement on Climate 
change).  This is excerpted from her 
blog of August on the Earth Be 
Glad site. 
 

The Edinburgh Climate Strategy 
The ambitious target of the Draft 
Edinburgh Climate Strategy  is to 
reach net zero by 2030.  While it’s 
fantastic to see the city set such a 
bold target, they haven’t made it 
very easy to engage in the 
consultation. This makes me 
wonder how successful they will be 
in achieving the huge level of 
citizen engagement which will be 
required to deliver this huge 
transition. 
What are Edinburgh’s carbon 
emissions now? 
The most interesting information 
in my view is the ‘baseline’. This is 
the picture of what our current 
climate emissions are and what is 
causing them. This is essential to 
set a meaningful and strategic plan 
for reducing them to net zero. 
Unfortunately, they’re not in the 
Executive Summary, but these are 
a few key headlines: 

• Edinburgh’s carbon 
emissions are 2.5 million 

tons of carbon dioxide 
equivalent per year. 
Almost 70% comes from 
‘stationary energy’ — 
heating, lighting etc. A 
further quarter comes 
from transport.  

• Edinburgh needs to 
double the rate of carbon 
reduction from industry 
and business, treble it 
from homes — and 
reduce transport 
emissions twelve times 
faster. 

• Electricity is increasingly 
from low-carbon sources 
like wind and solar. But 
the burning of gas for 
heating and petrol and 
diesel for transport 
urgently needs to come 
down. 

 

What these figures tell me is that 
there are two big challenges: 
buildings and transport. We need 
to insulate our homes, switch from 
gas to low carbon energy, and 
reduce car use drastically.  
 

What can the churches do?  
People wonder why churches 
prescribe prayer and worship in 
these situations, but throughout 
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history the one has created the 
neural pathways and the other the 
collective pathways that create 
miracles. Have a look, see what 
you think, talk to people, attend 
the events or answer the questions 
if you can. And as churches let’s 
make it part of our prayer and 
worship too, and see if we can help 
to make some of those links to pull 
Edinburgh through this great 
transition.  
  
4.  Working towards net zero  

at St John’s 
(Andrew Wright, Chair of the Green  
Ginger Group) 
The major aim of COP26 is to 
achieve net zero carbon emissions 
by mid-century and ensure the 
planet increases in temperature by 
no more than 1.5° by 2100.  This is 
a huge aspiration and one that will, 
if it is to be successful, affect every 
one of us in the way we live our 
lives. Here at St John’s we are 
taking this very seriously and 
looking at what we can do at an 
institutional level to ensure that 
we, along with the rest of the 
Scottish Episcopal Church, will 
achieve net zero ourselves. So, 
what specific action are we 
undertaking? A significant 
proportion of our carbon emissions 

comes from our heating system 
and the Fabric Committee are 
actively looking at how we might 
replace this with something much 
more sustainable. You will 
probably be aware that the 
majority of our lights are now LED 
and that we recently contributed 
significantly to a tree-planting 
scheme, which will help to offset 
some of our carbon emissions. 
Although certainly not a solution in 
itself, carbon offsetting will play an 
important part in achieving net 
zero. The Green Ginger Group 
meet on a monthly basis and are 
currently reviewing every aspect of 
our community life with a view to 
producing recommendations for 
what other action should be 
explored to help us succeed in 
reaching this vital target. 
 
“Re-Weaving the Basket of 

Community” 

Finally, - an academic’s view.  
Ullrich Kockel of Heriot Watt 
University writes about another 
aspect of Climate Change and our 
role in reducing it. 
 

As academics, we are acutely 
aware that making sustainable 
development relevant ‘on the 
ground’ requires adapting our 
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scientific disciplines to the 
languages and cultures of diverse 
communities, and finding ways of 
developing capabilities, such as 
climate literacy, in these 
communities ‘from the bottom up’. 
But we do need to tread carefully 
in doing so. It is often unclear who 
exactly ‘the community’ are, and 
from which ‘bottom’ upward 
development should take place. 
Yet without a sense of authentic 
heritage, individuals are alienated.  

Drawing on insights from 
different cultures gained over 
many years of working with local 
communities, the human ecologist 
Alastair McIntosh, in his book 
Riders on the Storm: The Climate 
Crisis and the Survival of Being, 
explores how we might be able to 
recover the terms of ecologically 
well-grounded being, employing 
them creatively to grow resilient, 
socially, and culturally sustainable 
communities.    

From the forests of New 
Guinea to Scotland’s Western Isles, 
Alastair McIntosh studies the often 
intricate ways that humans have 
been living in and with their world. 
Underpinning this quest is one of 
the defining questions of our 
times: What does climate change 
actually mean for us? Carefully 

attentive to the complexities of the 
human spirit, Alastair writes in an 
accessible, almost conversational 
style, yet his analysis is based on 
solid scientific evidence, thus 
leaving the reader with a deeper 
understanding of our life on and 
with this planet.  

With a view to COP26, to be 
held in Glasgow, one may ask what 
Scotland’s distinctive contribution 
might be to tackling ‘the climate 
crisis and the survival of being’. 
From his long experience with land 
and local development trusts, 
Alastair tells of encounters 
between a group of elders from 
Papua New Guinea, whom he had 
brought to Scotland, and 
community initiatives in Lewis and 
Harris. In relating this experience, 
Alastair outlines a vision, and the 
basis for a sense of hope and 
action, that we may share across 
the cultures of the world. In Lewis 
and Harris, as elsewhere in 
Scotland, we can observe 
community resilience in action, 
working from the bottom up. The 
Papuans were introduced to 
Community Land Scotland, an 
umbrella group advising on 
community buyouts, and met a 
businessman who identified four 
elements needed to turn around a 
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community, which are worth 
quoting here: political will at local 
and national government levels; 
technical support to cover any 
initial gaps in a community; 
financial support to get things 
going in the early days; and, most 
importantly, community desire. 
This desire, more than anything, 
can provide the vital impetus for 
what Alastair describes with a 
beautiful metaphor as ‘re-weaving 
the basket of community’. But the 
metaphor is not simply a 
romantically aesthetic one – a 
basket is made up of different 
elements, each with its place in the 
weave, and a specific role to play 
in making the weave beautiful, 
durable, and fit for purpose. The 
togetherness of these elements is 
what enables communities to live 
authentically and sustainably, 
riding on the storm towards the 
survival of our being in time. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

PEACE CRANES 

 
Thousands have visited the 
exhibition of Peace Cranes at St 
John’s since it opened in August 
and have been moved by the sight 
of 140,000 origami cranes and 
their symbolism about peace and 
eco-justice. St John’s is an ideal 
place for such an exhibition with 
the light coming through the 
stained-glass windows enhancing 
the colours of the cranes. The 
exhibition will be taken down on 
18 November, after Remembrance 
Sunday, so there is still an 
opportunity to see it. The Church is 
open between 1 and 3pm when 
Guardians are on duty. 
 

  
 

 
Photos: Marjory Currie 
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FROM THE  

WORKPLACE CHAPLAIN 

 

 
 
Sally Fraser is the new work 

place chaplain for Edinburgh. She 
describes her role below. 
 

It’s feels hard to believe I have 
been workplace-chaplaining for 
nearly six months now. It has been 
an amazing adventure so far. I am 
over-whelmed by the welcome I 
get from workplaces and how open 
people are. My sense is that we all 
got so ‘stuck in our own heads’ 
over the past year and a half there 
is a need to externalise and 
verbalise. We all have so much to 
process. Often when I am listening 
to people I feel like they are doing 
all the work, talking things through 
to themselves mainly, trying to 
make sense of things.  

There are many people I meet 
who have encountered workplace 
chaplains before, in their current 
or previous workplaces. I am very 
lucky that so many people have 
done such an amazing job in this 
role before, so that many people 
have warm memories of Andy, 
Crispin, and the Lovely Gentleman 
with the Beard. But many have 
never even heard of chaplains, be 
they in their first jobs, or moved 
from abroad, and their response is 
heart-warming. Hello, I am your 
chaplain, I explain. I am sent by 
some of the churches in the city 
centre to ask how you are. Wow, 
how lovely, most people say. 
That’s so nice. 
 

But as well as the importance 
of a space to verbalise, something 
else has occurred to me over time. 
There is a value in simply being 
interested in people, and for 
people to feel that someone is 
interested in them. It is a very 
gentle ministry, I am not healing 
any great pain or exorcizing any 
demons, there is no evangelising 
and no prophetic writing on the 
wall. Just a quiet message: you are 
interesting, the details of your life 
are important.  This has caused me 
to reflect on an element of my own 
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faith life which I have not explored 
before, and that is my relationship 
with a God who is interested. Not 
just a God who is there to cry out 
to when I mess it up, or comfort 
me when I am in pain. But a God 
who is interested in all of me, in all 
of us. Not impatient or bored of 
listening, but delighting in all we 
choose to share with him. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

FROM THE ARCHIVES 

 

A Twentieth Century Stained Glass 

Window 
 

 
Photo: Markus Dünzkofer 

 
The Wilson window panel had 

to be kept in storage during the 
Development but is now 
prominently installed above the 
stairway facing you as you go 
through from the church into the 
Cornerstone Centre. 
 

It has been a singular 
adornment to our church since it 
was given to St John’s by Margaret 
Scott Hay, in memory of her 
husband. 
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It is the work of William 
Wilson RSA OBE (1905 - 1972), a 
distinguished Scottish artist who 
worked in stained glass, prints and 
watercolours.  He learned stained 
glass techniques from James 
Ballantyne, of the Ballantine family 
which designed a series of 
windows for St John’s throughout 
the 19th century,  but in style it is 
very distinct from theirs.  The 
windows in the body of St John’s 
are full of colour but conventional 
in a traditional, Victorian way, 
while William’s windows forged 
out a new style.  His windows can 
be seen in a number of Scottish 
churches, including the cathedrals 
at Brechin and St Andrews, and 
Iona Abbey, where his window 
celebrates St Columba. 
 

His command of rich colour 
can be clearly seen in our window.  
It centres on two female figures, 
each holding a flower (a 
characteristic trait of his).  A 
mysterious face hovers at the right 
of the window, while a bird flies 
beneath, with another hinted at 
the top.  The patches of rich colour 
are applied to brilliant effect.  We 
lack any real detail of who they are 
and what’s going on.  Could they 
be middle eastern?  Possibly Ruth 

and Naomi?  Who can say?  But the 
quality of the whole is undeniable. 
 
Leslie Hodgson / Robert Philp 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
St John’s Mural, Autumn 2021: 
 

 
Photo: Marjory Currie 
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PORTRAITS 

 

In addition to the Rector and 
Associate Rector St John’s is 
fortunate in having three other 
ordained members in the Ministry 
Team.  
 

Kenneth Boyd 
joined the team when the 
Ecumenical Partnership with his 
church, St Cuthbert’s, Church of 
Scotland, was established in 1987.  
 

Kenneth Boyd writes, 
 

“I joined the ministry team in 
1987, and as a Minister of the 
Church of Scotland was given 
permission to officiate by the 
Bishop of Edinburgh. At the time I 
was a Chaplain of Edinburgh 
University, later becoming its 
Professor of Medical Ethics. My 
wife Pat was already a member of 
the congregation: she had found in 
St John’s a quiet place to sit during 
a stressful first year of teaching, 
and subsequently spiritual 
sustenance for her career in 

teaching and developing Religious 
Education in Secondary Schools in 
Scotland. My own deepest spiritual 
influence before St John’s was a 
year in Sheffield, working in 
industry and living in a small 
religious community under the 
guidance of Fr Roland Walls, later 
of the Roslin Community. What I 
most enjoy about St John’s is 
belonging to a community that is 
unobtrusively caring, socially 
involved and theologically 
thoughtful. Scottish society has 
continued to become superficially 
more secular: the challenge for 
Christians in these circumstances, I 
believe, is to recognise and 
celebrate those deeper spiritual 
currents in secular society which 
silently embody gospel values, and 
to express our faith in words and 
action that, like those of Jesus, are 
heard and understood outside the 
walls of the church. St John’s, I 
believe, strengthens many of us for 
this in our everyday occupations, 
while the listening and prophetic 
ministry of our stipendiary 
colleagues, the guardians, the 
choir, the murals, and the terrace 
touch many other lives in ways we 
cannot measure. 
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 “Although I am now semi-
retired, I continue to enjoy 
occasional teaching but am mostly 
occupied as Deputy Editor of the 
Journal of Medical Ethics. I also 
from time to time return to my 
Presbyterian roots by contributing 
to the work of the ministry team of 
St Giles’ Cathedral. And whenever 
we can, Pat and I visit her family’s 
home in Cumbria’s Eden Valley 
where I am an honorary member of 
the local Church of England 
ministry team.” 
 

Clephane Hume 
participated in the Diocesan 
Training for Ministry course which 
was initiated by a former Rector of 
St John’s, Aeneas Mackintosh. In 
1991 she then became a Non-
Stipendiary ordained priest as part 
of the team while continuing in her 
paid profession. Non-Stipendiary 
Clergy originally served in their 
own church but are now needed to 
assist with leading worship 
throughout the diocese.  
 
 

Clephane Hume writes:  
 

“I have worshipped at St 
John’s since I was 4 years old! I 
joined the Ministry Team in 1991, 
was ordained Deacon in 1992 and 
Priest in 1994 – when women were 
finally admitted to the priesthood. I 
was fortunate not to experience 
the hostility that some others were 
subjected to. 

 

“I worked as an Occupational 
Therapist at the Royal Edinburgh 
Hospital and then as a lecturer at 
Queen Margaret (now) University 
and continued to do this 
concurrently until taking very early 
retirement. Unexpectedly, I then 
spent a number of years 
representing the profession at 
international meetings and doing 
some teaching in Eastern Europe - 
so my intention of doing more at 
church was frustrated! 

 

“This background lends itself 
to pastoral care – e.g. house 
communions and hospital visiting. 
But I have also enjoyed making 
contacts within the worldwide 
Anglican Church. And preaching on 
contentious topics..!  Opportunities 
for working on Diocesan and 
Provincial committees have been 
stimulating and worthwhile.  
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“The church always needs 
challenges! Making the gospel 
relevant for people is ever more 
important as the secular world 
grasps their attention. The 
opportunity presented by climate 
change lends itself to renewed 
ecumenical action as do issues of 
justice.”  
 

Eileen Thomson 
was invited to re-join the team 
formally when she retired. Her 
experience of full time parish work 
leads to requests to cover vacant 
charges.  

 

Eileen Thomson writes:  
 

“St John’s became 
home when I arrived in Scotland to 
study in 1991. I had had a 
peripatetic existence with the Bible 
Society of India and as 
Communication Director for 
Council for World Mission. My 
work had taken me to 22 countries, 
teaching cultural, visual and inter-
personal communication. Now I 
was welcomed into a hospitable 

fellowship, always a great strength 
of St John’s. Shirley Pitchford 
looked after me, and Neville, once 
he discovered I was a reader, 
involved me in ministry, including 
preaching, and leading worship 
and study groups.   When the sub-
continent drew me back for eleven 
years as priest, lecturer in liturgy, 
ministry and mission, and 
Moderator’s liaison officer, St 
John’s commissioned and 
supported me in many ways. 
Whenever I was in Scotland, Neville 
and John included me in ministry, 
and on my return, I shadowed John 
for a while to reintegrate myself 
into SEC. On retirement, Markus 
invited me to re-join the ministry 
team formally. 

 

“More than ever, ministry 
needs to be inclusive and enabling, 
and, as someone ordained in a 
united church, I believe, 
ecumenical. St John’s has long 
been a powerhouse equipping 
people to live their calling in world 
and church.  I am privileged to help 
through leading worship, 
encouragement and preaching in 
St John’s, and being sent out to the 
wider church.”  
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WE REMEMBER 

 
In recent months we have 

lost a number of members and so 
just a few sentences about them 
here. 
 
Joyce Grainger 

 

Joyce was a member for 
about 80 years! A well respected 
physician,  and promoter of post 
graduate medical education, in her 
retirement she oversaw the Royal 
College of Physicians House 
committee. She was a member of 
the Board of Braeburn care home 
and served on our Vestry and 
charity committee. Remembered 
for the twinkle in her eye and for a 
love of animals. 

 
Michael MacQueen 

 

A well-kent figure, known 
affectionately as the Portobello 
Man, he was a member who loyally 
came to communion each Sunday 
despite mobility problems, always 
with a cheerful word and a thank 
you. He was a keen member of the 
country dancing group ,enjoying 
the friendship as much as the 
dancing. 
His early life was not easy. Where 
many others would have given up, 

he was stoical. His faith sustained 
him throughout and was an 
example to others. 
 
Noreen Dickins 

 

She will be remembered for 
her elegance and her quiet smile. 
She was always ready to have a 
pleasant word. She was a very 
generous person and many of us 
benefitted from her hospitality. It 
might come as a surprise to some 
to learn that she enjoyed driving 
fast cars! She was truly generous 
to St John’s. 
 
Ursula MacLeod 

 

Daughter of the manse, she 
discovered the Anglican church 
when she was working her way 
across the USA and joined St John’s 
when she settled in Edinburgh. A 
self-effacing lady, one of our 
sidespeople, it was only recently 
that we discovered her family 
connections to the Iona 
Community, where she had been 
in charge of the kitchen in her 
earlier years. She worked with a 
travel firm organising pilgrimages 
to the Holy Land. 
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Carolyn Hansom  
 

One of a large family, she 
grew up in Dundee, where in her 
teens she was a long-distance 
swimmer – and even crossed the 
Tay! She always had time for a 
word after Evensong. Her sudden 
death was a shock to all.  Health 
problems created difficulties for 
her but she was a generous and 
warmly regarded member of the 
residential community where she 
lived.  
 
Gone, but not forgotten,  
may they rest in peace  
and rise in glory. 
 
Eternal Lord God, you hold all souls 
in life: shed forth, we pray, upon 
your whole Church in paradise and 
on earth the bright beams of your 
light and heavenly comfort; and 
grant that we, following the good 
example of those who have loved 
and served you here and are now 
at rest, may at the last enter with 
them into the fullness of your 
eternal joy; through Jesus Christ 
our Lord. Amen.  
 
 
 
 

 ‘SERVICE WITH A SMILE’ 

by DES 
 

“What is the matter with 
telling the truth with a smile?” – 
Desiderius Erasmus to Martin 
Dorp, 1515 

 

The “ending” of the 
pandemic has revealed a 
reluctance of some people to go 
back to church. Some observers 
(no doubt excommunicated) 
attribute this to centuries of 
crushing boredom and the 
discovery that Sunday mornings 
are for play.  

 

DORP: This has been 
vigorously refuted by the Episcopal 
Ombudsperson, Offbish. 

 

DES: However, our friends at 
St Aidan and St Thomas have risen 
above themselves. Not for them 
tasteless gimmicks such as 
dinosaurs in the nave, or bouncy 
castles among the gravestones. 
They have been inspired by the 
popularity of the Tokyo Olympics 
to stage the first Post-Modern 
Pentathlon. All those in Holy 
Orders (all denominations and 
none) can enter. 
 



 21 

Event One:  Competitors 
were presented with a set of notes 
revealing a certain person to be 
both peculiarly unpleasant yet also 
to have had a life notably 
uneventful. They had one hour to 
prepare a funeral tribute that must 
last between 8 minutes and 12 
minutes.  

 

Event Two: Competitors 
drew lots and were then bussed 
each to a different church. They 
were required to change a light 
bulb in the nave. There was a 
considerable element of luck in 
this. Seth the Preacher (young and 
agile) could reach the bulb by 
standing on a step ladder that was 
in the same cupboard as the spare 
bulbs. Professor Hugetrouser 
(neither young nor agile) on the 
other hand had to: find a key to 
gain entry to the clerestory, go to 
the local government office for a 
health and safety certificate, hire a 
special gantry, discover that the 
bulb was a special sort only sold in 
Greenock, find the right size of 
allen key, fit a safety harness and 
(hardest of all) take it off again.  

 

Event Three: Again, churches 
were chosen by lot. The 
competitors, unprepared, turned 
up to find that the service started 

in 1 minute 23 seconds but there 
were no clergy. They had to robe 
correctly and conduct the service 
according to the tradition of the 
particular church. Style marks were 
deducted for being too High or too 
Low.  

 

Event Four: Competitors 
drew from a font the name of a 
charity. They were then taken to a 
church containing sixty-four 
people, carefully chosen by a 
polling organisation to be a 
complete cross section of society. 
They then had five minutes to 
deliver an appeal on behalf of their 
charity. Their score was the 
amount of money collected. 

 

Event Five: An exciting finish! 
Competitors started in the order 
they were placed at this point, so 
that the first to cross the line was 
the winner. The race was to recite 
from memory the first 16 verses of 
Chapter 1 of the Gospel according 
to St Matthew, in the King James 
version. The slightest lapse obliged 
competitors to return to the start.  

 

DORP: Who won? 
 

DES: The event has not, and 
may never, be finished. The Not 
Very Reverend Parkin Slipshod 
(Platitudinarian) has yet to get 
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beyond Verse 10. Memory is 
bound to lapse with the years. All 
moneys collected in Event Four 
have, however, been dispatched to 
The Rector of St Herbert’s Without 
for profitable investment.  

 

 
AND FINALLY… 

 

…Noel de Jong, former Organist 
and Director of Music, paid a 
surprise visit a few days ago to St 
John’s to see the church and ‘his’ 
organ.  
 
 

 
 
 
 

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 
(AGM) 

 
This year’s AGM will be in the 
church on 15 November, 7pm 
for 7:30pm. The AGM will also 
be accessible on zoom. If you 
want to participate online rather 
than in person, please register 
with Markus or Rosie. 
Our AGM will receive the annual 
report (including financials) and 
elect a lay representative, an 
alternate lay representative, and 
three additional members of 
vestry. For nomination forms, 
please contact the office 
office@stjohns-
edinburgh.org.uk or at 0131 229 
7565. 
If you have any questions, please 
fee free to speak any member of 
the vestry or the former 
secretary Austin Reilly.  
 
Almighty and everliving God, source of 
all wisdom and understanding, be 
present with those who take counsel 
for the life, ministry, renewal and 
mission of St John’s Episcopal Church 
in Edinburgh. Teach us in all things to 
seek first your honour and glory. Guide 
us to perceive what is right, and grant 
us both the courage to pursue it and 
the grace to accomplish it; through 
Jesus Christ our Lord. Amen.  
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Reminders: 
 
ADVENT QUIET DAY  
4TH December The leader will be 
Paul Hutchinson, a Northern 
Ireland Retreat leader and Spiritual 
Councillor. His introductory talk 
will be on the ‘Impact of Change’. 
More details to follow. 
 
LENTEN RETREAT  
25 – 27th March 2022 at Cumbrae 
or Alnmouth. Exploring the Lenten 
Journey through art. This will be 
co-sponsored by St John’s and 
Marchmont St Giles Parish Church. 
 
WEDNESDAY LUNCHES… 
… are back. Join us for soup and 
cheese on the first Wednesday of 
each month at 12:30pm.  
 
BAPTISM, CONFIRMATION, 
RECEPTION INTO THE ANGLICAN 
COMMUNION  
If you are interested in any of 
these, please speak to either 
Rosie or Markus.  
 
CARDS FOR GOOD CAUSES… 
…are back! Come and buy your 
charity Christmas cards at St 
John’s. Mon-Sat 10.00-16.00.  
 
 

ECCCT- ART EXHIBITION  
Please take some time to look at 
the art exhibition gathered from 
members of the three Edinburgh 
City Centre Churches Together, 
which invite us to think, pray, and 
act in the lead up to Cop26. The 
exhibition runs from the 26th to 
the 30th of October and is located 
at St Cuthbert’s next door. 
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